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Approved Minutes
(Minutes approved at the September 9, 2012 Graduate Council Meeting)
Faculty Present:  S. Alaimo, A. Bostrom, D. Cannon, S. Choudhuri, N. Diarrassouba, M. Harris, V. Long, A. Lowen, M. Luttenton, J. Peck, M. Staves 
Absent: B. Kingshott
Administrative Ex-Officio Present: C. Bajema, B. Cole, I. Fountain, T. James-Heer, S. Lipnicki, J. Montag, J. Potteiger, J. Stevenson
Elected Student Reps Present: A. Dean, P. Jabaay, M. VanderWindt

Ex-Officio Students Present: H. De Nio, D. Knight, Y. Nath, A. Tubergen

Guest:
Regina McClinton

	AGENDA ITEM
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION/DECISION

	 I. Call to Order
	M. Luttenton called the meeting to order at 9:07 AM. 
	

	II. Approval of Agenda
	Y. Nath asked to be flexible for the timing of the GSA report as she has a class this morning.  R. McClinton is here to talk about the intercultural training certificate. She will give a report before the report of the chair. 
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve the agenda with amendments. D. Cannon seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	III. Approval of Minutes-March 23, 2012
	
	Motion: A. Lowen moved to approve the Graduate Council Minutes from the March 23, 2012 meeting. A. Bostrom seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

	III. Intercultural Training Report -  Regina McClinton 
	R. McClinton is the director of the intercultural training certificate, which is an undergraduate certificate. There is a plan to create a graduate course that would be housed in CLAS and co-taught, but having two faculty members teach is not sustainable. Ideas for this course include having a graduate teaching assistant along with a faculty member, or offering it as a zero credit course. The post- baccalaureate course would be an immersion experience in another culture. If there is a practicum, the student can do some teaching, which will give them a level of professional development. Courses such as ITC 100 would be taught by both a faculty member and graduate student, providing students in the course with different perspectives. Videos of discussion sessions can be placed on Blackboard for students to view. The grad students would not be compensated for teaching the course. They would teach for credit in order to be on their transcript. This program could start in the fall of 2014. Five sections of the introductory course will be offered. Three graduate courses equaling 9 credit hours would complete the certificate. 

There were concerns about the distinction between a student and an employee. If the student is teaching a course, they should be compensated, rather than have to pay for a course themselves. This would not be a graduate assistantship, but there needs to be a mechanism to make the certificate program attractive to students, and paying them is one way to do so. Students should be committed to social justice rather than seek the certificate for the GA position.
N. Diarrassouba’s concern was that these topics are already being taught in courses in COE, thus the new certificate program may conflict with existing courses. R. Clinton noted there is some overlap between COE and Social Work. This would allow students to apply to their area of interest, but she has not yet explored ways of how they overlap with other programs on campus. 
GC members were asked to contact R. Clinton if they have any thoughts or comments. R. McClinton was commended for coming up with this unique idea. 

	

	IV Chair’s Report – M. Luttenton
	UAS concluded its business at the final meeting last Friday. Most policies were approved but some need work. M. Luttenton spoke with the UAS chair Figen Mekik about discrepancies with how UAS interacts with standing committees. Mekik will have ECS address it at their retreat this summer, and develop a more standardized protocol for standing committees to deliver materials to ECS/UAS. The GC was asked to create language for the catalog and handbook along with the policies it submitted, but other committees were not. M. Luttenton wants to ensure that the committee that develops the policy would write the language for the handbook/catalog, to define what is articulated in those publications. Next year the GC’s efforts on policies will start with the premise that all policies will be written to fit into their designated document. 

GC members received a copy of the Graduate Council annual report that was submitted to UAS at its final meeting. UAS commended the GC for its efforts on a number of policies. An issue came up at the UAS meeting concerning the NCA. If the NCA comes for a visit and reviews their prior reports and finds that GVSU has not acted on an issue, they could possibly consider it to be non-compliance. 

President Haas and the new president of Student Senate were in attendance at UAS. J. Potteiger was also in attendance and was able to highlight to the new Student Senate president the NCA’s concerns about having a graduate student organization. The Senate president was not aware of this so this should help the process move forward. 
	

	VI. Dean’s Report – J. Potteiger
	J. Potteiger thanked all GC members for their service and for taking on leadership responsibilities. He provided a handout, “Executive Summary of Pathways to Grad School and Careers.” GC members can look it over during the summer.

Items he would like the GC to continue working on include the academic review policy, and policies to deal with students that should not be allowed to continue in graduate school but due to technicalities, they continue to enroll. The combined degree policy needs to move forward. From a curricular standpoint it can be tied in with the Graduate Education Task Force work. The GETF just had its last meeting yesterday. The GETF’s consensus is that GVSU needs to fundamentally change the way graduate programs come about. They felt that the days of a traditional master’s program coming forward from a college are over. We need to look at developing master’s degrees around areas and themes, and look at research and scholarship that are related to what is going on in the world, such as renewable energy, city infrastructure, and how individuals prepare for health care careers. A report from the Continuing Medical Education Foundation asks if we are doing graduate medical education appropriately. 
Other items of note include Student Senate restructuring. This summer and early fall will be critical periods to see what the governance structure for graduate students will be.  If the Senate cannot advocate for all students at this institution, it might be time to look at a separate graduate governing body. 
We are looking at plan for stricter and closer evaluations for how GA’s are used on campus. Position descriptions have been reviewed to determine if students will have a tax liability on tuition waivers. The IRS has a narrow view of what research and instruction are, but GVSU has a broad view. Changes to the GA process are under discussion, such as programs with GA positions will be instructed to reapply to keep the GA; they will be required to put forth data to show they are using the GA appropriately and the work is tied to their degree program. As the budget moves forward, people can still make requests for new GAs in their budget. Final approval for GAs must wait until the Board of Trustees approves the budget in mid-July. With state budget issues and enrollment going down, this could mean that a department’s GA allocation is reduced. Some duties can be performed by hourly wage student positions. We much concern that GAs do things like answer phones, make photocopies, and other clerical duties. J. Peck noted that one GA works with the Dean of Health Professions by categorizing the contents of therapeutic recreation journal articles.  The GA is developing critical reading skills but not in their own degree literature.J. Potteiger noted that the college dean would need to present an argument for keeping such GAs.  Over the summer the OGS will develop an evaluation process for the 2013-14 year. 
P. Jabaay suggested engaging the community in the conversation about restructuring master’s programs, and perhaps to go outside the Grand Rapids area to see what is needed on a broader scope. It was noted that some disciplines have accrediting agencies with structures that have to remain in place in order to comply. GVSU needs to take a much broader view of programs from a graduate education perspective. M. Luttenton disagrees with the essence of the task force report. He thinks we are remiss if we look at only what the community wants.  
OGS graduate assistants A. Tubergen and D. Knight are working with GPDs to enhance their programs’ presence. They added Facebook to the Graduate Studies main page which is helpful for those who use social networking, as it is a great tool to promote graduate education. The goal is to get more of this type of content on program pages, and include YouTube videos as well. Social networking is a good way to advertise. It conveys information but is not an ad.  The international students’ page will include some other languages provided we can translate them appropriately.  


	

	VII. Curriculum Subcommittee Report – M. Staves
	M. Staves reported that the GC-CC reviewed many curriculum items at the last meeting and will get together after the full GC today to vote on a couple of logs. The full Graduate Council needs to vote on Log 7635: Program change in the admission process for the M. Ed n Higher Education and CSAL emphasis. This was discussed at the previous Graduate Council meeting as well as in the GC-CC. It needs to be moved to the next step and should be put through as if it is a curricular change. The GC could recommend that other parts of the university review it as well. The program change will affect the CSAL and ADHE emphases. The CSAL emphasis is a cohort and students have GA positions. The ADHE emphasis is a 36 credit hour non-cohort program, and has no practicum or field requirement.  The program change will admit 25 students per year into the CSAL program, and will automatically admit qualified students into ADHE program. The other change is to require all CSAL cohort students, which is 25 per year, to have a 10-month GA position. Issues of concern to be addressed are where the GAs will come from. We don’t know of any program that requires students to work for the university in order to get their degree, although some might already be working at a university in a student affairs role.  There is no mention of gradate assistantships in the resource statement and it supposedly doesn’t require any extra money. M. Luttenton feels this goes beyond a curriculum issue and into the policy area. It is unusual to require a student to have a GA position to be in a program. 
The GC can approve the program change, deny it, amend it, or table it. D. Cannon was concerned that there might be legal issues, such as being made to work for the university as part of their degree. Because these are jobs, students would be taxed on their income. There are other vehicles students can use to gain experience working in student affairs, such as internships. There need to be procedures in place if a student doesn’t do well in their assistantship. There needs to be an option to terminate an ineffective GA without having academic consequences.

	Motion: M. Staves moved to send back Log 7635 for amendments, listing the GC’s grave concerns, and to invite the author to an early meeting of the full Graduate Council in September so the author can rework the proposal. 

	VIII. Policy Subcommittee Report – M. Luttenton
	The last policy discussion concerned thesis workload, which is part of the GC charge to review faculty workload. Faculty workload is a very big issue, so the GC-PC strategy is to start with just thesis workload. The survey on faculty workload will close on May 10th. H. A reminder email with the link to the survey will be sent out. Currently there is a 33 percent return rate, which is good by survey standards but we need more responses considering the gravity of what we are asking. The policy will be completed in the fall and go to ECS/UAS early.
	

	IX. New Business - Elections
	M. Staves is on sabbatical in Fall, so CLAS will need to send a replacement.  SCB has elections in August.  
The Graduate Council elected the following officers for the 2012-13 academic year:

Chair: M. Luttenton 

Vice Chair: A. Lowen 

GC-CC Chair: M. Staves (A. Bostrom as interim chair in Fall 2012)
GC-PC Chair: D. Cannon

	

	X. Planning
	F. Mekik will develop charges for the Graduate Council for next year, expanding on our general charge of dealing with curriculum and policy for graduate education. GC members would like grading issues to be addressed, specifically with regard to the probation/dismissal policies. The current policy for probation/dismissal is after 9 credits of coursework the student needs a GPA of 3.0 or higher to remain in good standing. A GC member gave an example of a graduate student registered for 10 credits, ¾ of which were credit/no credit courses. In the one graded course the student received a 1.97. Because the student was under the 9 credit threshold, they remained in good standing. In another situation, a student took two courses in a graduate program, and received a D+ in one and D in the other. Because grades less than C are not counted toward the degree, the transcript showed the student in good standing.  Another example is when a graduate student takes an undergraduate course which is a requirement or prerequisite, it does not count in the graduate GPA because it’s an undergraduate course. 
The combined degree policy needs to be completed.
J. Potteiger discussed the ELS 112 course. If an international student took it and passed it they could be admitted to a graduate program. However, passing the course is not a predictor of success. ELS went to the international Edpac committee to ask that the course to be counted. However, Edpac does not have authority to decide. The director of ELS would like individual programs to decide if they want to use ELS 112 to meet the language requirement. J. Potteiger asked the GPDs at the last meeting and they did not want ELS 112 to be allowed. The GC would make a recommendation to Provost Davis. Individual GPDs can admit students who score below university TOEFL score. Per S. Alaimo, in SPNHA, the agreements with international students are time sensitive, and they don’t have time to take ELS 112. 
The university is moving in the direction of increasing the numbers of international students. We want bright students, but some of them need more time to master our language, and they need time to work on papers. The Writing Center is a good place to start but it is unable to get enough support. J. Potteiger plans to meet with Ellen Schendel to discuss additional funding for graduate student help in the Writing Center.  


	

	XI. Adjournment
	M. Luttenton thanked Graduate Council members, J. Potteiger and J. Stevenson and OGS staff for their work this year, and offered thanks to J. Peck for stepping in for Wally Boeve.
	Motion: Motion to adjourn approved by acclamation. Meeting adjourned at 11:10 AM.  
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